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*  Lou Putney participated by telephone
1. Call to Order – Letty Valdes – 7:18 pm.
2. Roll Call/Proxies/Agenda Review – Letty Valdes: 
Ryan has Scott’s proxy.
Ryan left around 9:00 pm.

Scott arrived around 10:20 pm.


Mike Hanks has resigned due to business travel obligations.

3. Visitors' Comments – Jeanne Holton and Billie Smith were present:  No comments.
4. Review Last Month’s Minutes – Jeff Harris:  Motion for approval of the regular August 2011 Board of Directors (BOD) Meeting Minutes.  Motion passed unanimously.       Motion: Rick / 2nd: Dana.
5. Consent Agenda – Letty Valdes:   There were no Consent Agenda items.
6. President’s Report/Executive Committee Report – Letty Valdes:  No Report.
7. Station Manager Report – Jim Bennett:  Written report previously provided by email – see Appendix A.  
· Sunday 3pm broadcast of the HY-C group has been scheduled.  Eckerd College has expressed interest in participating on the HD4 channel.  
· Dina Colbert meeting went well yesterday.  3 board members participated with 3 ‘long-time staff members.  Jim recommended that Dina facilitate the next retreat.  
· Discussion moved on to the web site redesign project – BOD was concerned about the timeline.  Jim is ‘satisfied’ with the progress.
8. Finance Committee report – Todd Bray:    (Meeting just before the BOD meeting)  
· Year end projections took a 40K loss in August with unexpected expenses, dialogue started to address these ‘cash flow’ shortcomings.  We are completing our first year of doing Budget Forecasting this way, the staff has made good progress in understanding this process.
· During this discussion, it came to the Board’s attention that an unapproved expenditure of around $9,000 was made by Jim Bennett to buy equipment for the new HD4 signal.  Even though he was expecting $34,000 in income from HCC for this service, the Board took exception with this action.  The prevailing view was that the Board would have approved this expenditure if asked beforehand.
9. Personnel Committee – Rick Hurley:  No report.  See ‘New Business’ for the Station Manager Review.
10. Long Range Planning – Jeff Harris:  No report.
11. Community Advisory Council (CAC) – Barry Shalinsky:  No report. 
12. Volunteer Committee – Bill Roberto:  All station meeting was held on Sept. 12.  See attached minutes.  Next meeting on October 3.  
13. Bylaws – Richard Manning:  Written report provided.  Request made of several committees to address several issues.  Will be addressed in next year’s BOD.  
14. Nominating Committee – Ryan Iacovacci:  BOD applications are being accepted, deadline is next week.  Interviews will occur at the October BOD meeting.
15. Development Committee – Nancy Johnson:  Peace Awards went well, did not make as much money as desired.  New ideas for next year are being formulated.  Next big event is the golf tournament this coming February 16.
16. Diversity Committee – Bill Roberto:  No report.
17. Old Business / Follow-up:  

a) Website redesign – Ryan Iacovacci:  No report (see Station Manager Report).

b) Under-30 group– Ryan Iacovacci:  Written report provided.
c) 2nd Reading of FY 2012 Budget occurred.  Motion to accept amended draft passed unanimously.     Motion: Todd / 2nd: Richard.  Amendment by Barry to add entries for the HCC HD4 project / 2nd Jeff (34K income to reserves) – Passed unanimously.
d) 2nd reading of changes to Employee manual.  Motion:  Todd / 2nd Rick  .  Passed unanimously.
18. New Business:   
a) Motion to move the October 2011 meeting to Monday, Oct. 24.  Motion: Rick / 2nd: Bill.  Motion passed unanimously.  This action is to avoid conflict with the Fall Marathon.
b) Annual Station Manager Review – Jim Bennett and our visitors were excused from the meeting.  The Board went into Executive Session at 9:25 pm, and came out of Executive Session at 11:02 pm
19.  
Attendance Review – Jeff Harris:  All Board members are in good standing except Lou Putney.  Even though he participated by telephone, this was his fourth absence in the past 12 months.  Pursuant to BOD rules, President Letty Valdes declared that Lou was removed from the Board.  A motion to reinstate Lou passed unanimously.  Motion:  Richard / 2nd: Barry.
20.  
Evaluation – Barry Shalinsky: 
Participation:  10.0
Accomplishments:  9.3 
Listening:  9.2
Scheduling:  8.1
21.  
Adjournment – Letty Valdes:  The Board meeting adjourned at 11:14 pm.
By: 









Jeff Harris, Secretary
Approved by the Board on: 






Appendix A – Jim Bennett’s BOD report
 
----- Original Message ----- 

From: Jim Bennett 

To: NBS Board of Directors 

Sent: Friday, September 16, 2011 7:08 PM

Subject: Jim's board report

Phone system for board meetings

I asked Sheila to look into finding something that was compatible with our digital system. We were able to get the right speakerphone and the mic extenders for it for $570. We can have one person on the phone, and we tested it to make sure it works. Therefore, if Lou wants to be on this Monday, we can make it happen!

WMNF Birthday events

So far so good!! I think we are showing more diversity and creativity with our series of events than in previous years. The free concert and live broadcast on Tuesday, was a great way to kick off the week. It was not as well attended as we would like, but as a first time it was a win, win, win, for the band, WMNF, the museum and for local businesses, if we begin to do on a regular basis.

We don’t even have to do a live broadcast, but doing a free monthly noontime concert, is a great thing. It also provides an excellent opportunity for our street team to get training. Our new remote kit is ready to be put into use, but unfortunately Ryan could not find anyone who had time that day to be involved. There is a lot of freedom in free, in terms of promoting the station and strengthening community. Julie Dexter, an r&b and jazz singer, appeared at the Palladium in St. Pete on Weds. Good to have an event on that side of the bay. We did not expect to make much money, but lost a little, which is all right considering how well we are doing events wise. There was a very good feeling from the audience.  The film showing last night filled the conference room (although we were expecting an overflow crowd). Again, bringing people to the station is a great idea, and a number of folks came here for the very first time. We are doing this again next Thursday. Randy says the Bob Schneider event should sell out tonight, at Skippers and that tomorrow, which was a low cost show, should make a little bit of money, provided we get about 250 people. 

Peace Awards

Programmatically and content wise, organizationally too, this was the best peace awards so far. We did not make the budget line. I think we made close to 6K, but factors include the draw not being as strong as Amy Goodman,  Marty Balin being good for our audience, but not as strong the first year with Steve Earle. The auction did not do as well as we had hoped.  In our post mortem in the development committee, we talked about redoing the event to include appetizers and cocktails, but not dinner and streamlining the event by perhaps having fewer awards.  More from Nancy, I’m sure.

RNC Logistics committee

Kelly Benjamin and I had a conversation this week about the internet as a resource, and developing a common and cooperative vision for the indy media center, and we do indeed have one, which clearly has WMNF coordinating the radio space, for independent journalists to use. Linda Lu, Kelly and I also talked about compiling the resource list for housing and transportation. We will be sending out an e-mail soon to all are lists. We are also going try to arrange a meeting with Matt, and Kelly’s web guy Mike, to coordinate web info..

Iphone app

As you know, I’ve really wanted to get this updated and feel it is important…We were a bit at a standstill with not having a policy in place for having an app owned by someone else, which would probably have been something that only the new board could do. I expressed how important it was to move forward on this front, which is really how younger people and many others want to relate to a radio station, and the importance of being available for all the various phone applications and the ipad. I can’t really take credit for Matt finding the time last weekend to get this done or how large his vision is, in terms of sharing apps with other community stations, but he did a majority of the work needed and this is huge, as we now won’t have to ask Apple to approve mods to our iphone app. This is huge!!! Here is a compilation of emails Matt sent the staff earlier this week. Kudos to him!!! 

“As you know, the schedule on the iPhone app has been out of date for awhile. FYI I spent a bit of time over the weekend throwing together a new 

version, which grabs the schedule from the website instead of an  embedded document (so it'll always reflect the latest schedule).I've got a working version that has links to all 4 streams, and display the current show on the main channel. I'm working with Jake to get the schedule information for the other streams. The tool I used to build it *should* allow us to release it for iPhone and iPad, and also blackberry, android, and windows mobile devices. Note that I can't guarantee that any of the non-apple devices will work until I actually try it. I'll know once I steal an android from someone's pocket to test with).The tool I'm using, presuming it ends up working the way I hope it will, is open-source, which means it's free and all the code is available and modifiable.I'm thinking we should release the WMNF app as open-source also. There are probably 50-100 lines of code I've written for it so far, and the first version probably will have about double that, so it's not a huge amount of our resources. If we did that, other stations (community and otherwise) could take a copy of our code, modify it to match their own streams, and have their own mobile app for essentially free, which would grant us a +3 ring of Karma. Also, volunteers could grab a copy of the code and improve it, without taking any of my time until it's time to decide whether or not to include their changes. We'd also get free hosting for the source code repository.The disadvantage is really only that we couldn't sell the app to anyone else, but that probably wasn't in our plans anyway.There's no secret or harmful information in the code; it's basically just the links to our streams, email and telephone numbers, with some wires that turn it into an app.  We would still own the code, but would be granting free license to use or modify it to anyone who wants to.

For reference, here are the two most common open-source licenses, and the ones that the tool for the app uses: http://www.phonegap.com/about/license”

Randy mentioned that we really need to promote this, which we haven’t done much of, with just the iphone app. And a concerted effort to let folks know it is available for all phones is what we agreed to do, once we confirm it is working to our satisfaction. Here’s an e-mail from Randy: “I think once we have it up and running we should launch a major campaign notifying people. Before when it was just on I-phone it was too much like an Apple commercial. But if it is on other smart phones it seems to me we can talk about it without sounding like we are pushing a product.   I could even see some creative sixty-second radio drama/comedy pieces to let people know about it. If you can play your phone/device in your car you can listen to WMNF driving all the way across the country.”
Web redesign

Matt did come to the all station meeting and I will let Scott or Bill report out from their perspectivehis presentation. Matt said the new home page is about 50% done, and I had a previous conversation with him about seeing if that could be done before the drive as a goal. He did express his concern about committing to a specific date, and I agree that having things done correctly is most important, and if there are any functionality issues to the current website Matt will address them immediately  He expressed his willingness to help any volunteers resolve any issues they might be having. 

Social media policy

It really is time for us to have one, as programmers and volunteers do need guidelines as to what is appropriate. I’ve included a document as an attachment Matt got from a webinar on how to write a policy. We are thinking of including this for the programmer’s agreement, which is just about revised for the Volunteer Committee to review at their next meeting:

Social Media Policy - Personal Accounts
· Your personal account is just that, personal. Make it explicitly known that your posts, thoughts, and opinions are your own, and not the station’s. You are welcome to post whatever you want, and use social media that will most benefit you, but do not associate your post from a station account if you are posting something related to yourself. 
· You are allowed to identify yourself with your station. However, once you do, all of the content you generate must be consistent with how you would present yourself in any professional situation; your content will now be associated with your station by other people, whether intentionally or not. 
· You are welcome and encouraged to post information related to your station. This is a great way to help programming go viral, and a great way to use your personal account to benefit your station. 
· If you post something related to your station or public media, put in a disclaimer so that people know that it is your opinion, and not the opinion of your station. 
· Do not post confidential or proprietary station information. 

· Use common sense. Do not use profanity or offensive language, do not attack anyone online, and be as objective as possible. Social media is a great way to keep in touch with friends, stay up to date on important news and information, and to improve your online interactions. 
Social Media Policy - Station Accounts
· Follow all of the rules stated above for personal accounts. 
· Always identify yourself when you post something on a company account. Put your name at the end of a blog post if you are contributing, unless you are instructed not to do so. 
· Be objective; don’t post controversial topics, or comment on controversial subjects if the station could be construed as biased or offensive. 
· Make sure whatever you are posting adds value to the station’s online presence. Personal posts, or posts with no value to the stations social media presence should not be made. 
· Be respectful when responding to comments and replies, and always have the station’s best interest in mind. 
State and Federal Funding There is still talk at the state level  through FPBS of figuring out how to return state funding for public broadcasting in Florida, and honestly most of the talk centers around television. I think as long as Scott is Governor, I see him vetoing this every year. We are talking about doing a joint fundraiser with WEDU and WUSF, and Rob and I are trying to put a separate event together for WMNF. 

In terms of Federal funding, The Republicans are again trying to examine funding for CPB. This continues to be an ongoing fight, but the allocation is safe for this year, I believe. Here is the latest communication from the 170 million campaign:

	170 Million Americans for Public Broadcasting is a collaboration of public radio and television stations, national organizations, producers and our viewers and listeners throughout the country in favor of a strong public media in the United States.
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	In This  Update:
Committee Mark-Ups Begin for FY 2012 Budget
Super Committee Meets
Social Media Push Drives Facebook Traffic
New Radio Promos Available for Download
 
	Colleagues:

Congress is back in Washington after the August Recess. The debate on federal funding will now kick into high gear.

Committee Mark-Ups Begin for FY 2012 Budget
The House Labor, Health and Human Services (House Labor-HHS) Appropriations Subcommittee meeting planned for Sept. 9 was postponed. The subcommittee was set to consider legislation that would impact future funding for CPB, Ready To Learn and CPB Digital - the vast majority of federal support for public broadcasting is provided through these programs. We will keep you posted on a new date.

170MA Action: We emailed the 7,767 advocates who are constituents of House Labor-HHS subcommittee members and urged them to call their representatives in support of public broadcasting funding. We also notified them about the postponement.
Today, the Senate Commerce, Justice, Science (CJS) Subcommittee has a meeting scheduled to take up their FY 2012 Appropriations bill which has historically included funding for the core public broadcasting infrastructure account, the Public Telecommunications Facilities Program (PTFP).

170MA Action: We emailed the 65,535 advocates who are constituents of Senate CJS subcommittee members urging them to call their senators in support of PTFP.
Super Committee Meets
Last Thursday, September 8, the Super Committee met for the first time. At this meeting, the rules of the committee were discussed and members made opening remarks. The first hearing of the committee was yesterday, September 13.

170MA Action: We have over 40,000 advocates in the home districts of Super Committee members. We will reach out to those advocates at the optimal time.
For more detailed information on these mark-ups and committee meetings, visit the APTS and NPR Station websites.

For tools to promote the 170 Million Americans campaign, please visit 170MAStations.org.

Social Media Push Drives Facebook Traffic
Thanks to a sharp increase in posts by partner organizations and new activity on the 170MA Facebook page, over 50,000 people viewed 170MA Facebook posts every day between September 6 and 9.

Please continue to "re-share" 170MA posts on your social media sites and urge your audiences to join 170MA on Facebook!

New Radio Promos Available for Download
The best way to recruit new advocates for public broadcasting is for them to hear about 170MA on your air.

A variety of fresh radio promos are available on 170MAStations.org (click on Campaign Tools>Radio Promos). Please consider running these promos in heavy rotation as things heat up in Washington!

Coming soon: New TV promos

Questions? Comments? Ideas? Send them our way.

Jeff Nelson
American Public Media

Stacey Karp
APTS


Unbudgeted expenses  I’m not expecting an adjustment to the 2012 budget for these items  before you approve it. However, Randy came to me with a proposal to get the Arbitron research which we haven’t had since 2008. We finally paid a bill that we owed from that year, which allowed Randy to negotiate a more reasonable fee to get this important data, of 50% the normal cost. In his words, the importance of this is:  “The RRC data gives us an estimate of how many people are listening to WMNF, throughout the week and for specific times.  This is valuable and important information for us as one factor in programming decisions - along with marathon results, listener survey, anecdotal input and mission considerations. We can see audience trends, congruent appeal between adjacent shows, what other stations our listeners go to and when, etc.”  Our fee will be $2575 per quarter, $10,300 per year. I’d like to take this from the HD4 Revenue of $34,000, which we weren’t able to include in the budget either. 

A recent lightening strike revealed that while we were able to get repairs effectively for some equipment, if our digital STL went out, we would be down for all our digital signals. We have addressed having redundancy throughout our air chain to stay on the air with all our signals over the last couple of years, and the new Digital transmitter addressed some of those needs, as well as the substantial savings of our aux antenna. The one thing that remains without backup is the STL. Bill and Sheila are looking into the specifications of what we need and feel we should allow $20,000 for this unit. This would give us a main and backup STL with full redundancy for the main and multicast channels. Here is a link: http://www.broadcast.harris.com/productsandsolutions/RadioSTLContributionandDistribution/IntraplexHDLink.asp The way I look at this is to to see that we now have two lease agreements for HD2 and HD4 for $69,000. WE can’t afford to have them down for any length of time, if we want to keep this as an ongoing revenue stream. The only way of doing this is to ask you as a board to consider paying this from our reserves. That is the only way this can happen.

Thanks, and I look forward to seeing as many of you as possible for the meeting this Sunday for our meeting with Deena Kolbert. It is a way of refocusing and moving forward, with perhaps a clearer understanding of our goals. I’ve invited Mercedes, Rob and Randy to join us. 4-6pm in the conference room…

Jim
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